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 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1LARAMIE COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

PRESIDENT’S CABINET MEETING
Tuesday, January 31, 2012
1:30 p.m.
BOARD ROOM
President's Cabinet Present:  Dr. Joe Schaffer, Carol Hoglund, Marlene Tignor, Stan Torvik, Grant Wilson, Tony Reyes, Lisa Murphy, Peggie Kresl-Hotz
Guests/Visitors Present:  Steve Cassells, Doug Cook, Patrick Currie, Mimi Hull, Arshi Nisley, Jeff Shmidl, Craig Wilson, Kevin Yarbrough
MINUTES
GUEST ITEMS/PRESENTATIONS

1. Emergency Medical Services-Paramedics Program Review – Emergency Services Program Manager/Instructor Patrick Currie and Technical Education Center Dean Doug Cook (Program review is attached.)
Patrick reported LCCC is the Emergency Services Regional Training Center serving all of Wyoming, Western Nebraska, and the Front Range.  The emergency medical programs include CPR, Fire Science, and EMT Basic, Intermediate and Paramedic curriculums.  The EMS program receives good cooperation from Cheyenne Regional Medical Center and the AMR (American Medical Response), who provide clinical sites.  Following a rigorous two-year accreditation process, the Paramedic Program received full accreditation from the Committee on Accreditation for Allied Health Education Programs.  The state’s pass rate is 94%, whereas the College’s is 98%.  Patrick, who is a paramedic, said students ride along with him on actual paramedic calls at the first and end of the semester.

The AAS degree was implemented in 2008-2009.  Some students are migrating back because they realize they can earn more money with a degree.  Patrick explained the difference in fall (42) and spring (12) enrollments is due to offsetting program start dates.  The EMT classes begin in the fall and are prerequisites to the paramedic program, whose courses start in the spring.  UW students also take EMT courses for credit at LCCC.  A contract with Pearson Vue now affords students the advantage of taking their national registry exams for all levels of EMT training in the College’s exam lab.  In the past, students had to travel to Scotts Bluff, Casper, or even Denver.  (Postscript to minutes:  The EMS/Paramedic Program Review will be presented to the Board during their February 15th dinner meeting.)
2. Faculty/Staff Awards Banquet – Jeff Shmidl and Kevin Yarbrough – Jeff and Kevin asked for direction and approval of an end-of-the-year event to jointly recognize faculty and staff excellence.  Faculty Senate and ESSC would co-chair the event and select members for a committee to organize the off-campus celebration.  Students have expressed concern as to why faculty are recognized on graduation day, which they believe should solely focus on the students’ accomplishments.  President's Cabinet asked Jeff and Kevin to work collaboratively with their constituent groups to bring forth a proposal that would include an agenda and budget.  Lisa offered the assistance of the Public Relations staff and asked if the semester recognition of excellence awards and luncheon should continue to take place.  Jeff, Kevin, and President's Cabinet agreed these peer nominations and awards should continue.  The next awards luncheon will be Tuesday, March 20th, at 12 noon in CCI 130.
3. 2:50 p.m. (Steve has class from 1:30 to 2:45 p.m.) – Anthropology Program Review – Anthropology/Sociology Instructor Steve Cassells (Program review is attached.) – Steve stated that he is the second Anthropology instructor in the history of the College and that he teaches five Anthropology and one Sociology courses.  Several Anthropology students have won awards and earned doctorate degrees.  Three students have won Outstanding Anthropology Undergraduate.  Steve shared that during one dig over 1,000 artifacts (tool and bone pieces) were discovered.  Joe observed that most Anthropology students are not seeking a major in that area.  Steve explained Anthropology is a required course for those students seeking a degree in Psychology and Nursing and that as many as six to 12 majors may be represented in the Anthropology enrollments at one time.  He added only 13 hours of Anthropology and an additional social science elective are required for a degree at LCCC; 30 hours are required at UW.  
ACTION ITEMS (Items on which President's Cabinet will take action.)

4. Literary Connection Grant – Preliminary Approval – Mimi Hull – Working Title of Project:  Literary Connection Grant; Potential Funding Agency:  Wyoming Arts Council – Grants to Organizations (GTO); Estimated Total Budget: $19,000; Grant Request: $5,000; Project Coordinator: Jason Pasqua – Mimi reported the grant match will come from the Foundation via community supporters and the Foundation will submit the request.  Marlene clarified the Cabinet would be approving Jason to seek the submission of the grant through the Foundation and that Jason chairs the Cultural Committee.  Marlene will send Joe a list of the events the Cultural Committee sponsors.  APPROVED. 
5. Professional Development Fund Requests – Balance $9,138 (standing agenda item) – Carol will bring a request in March for three Title IX deputies (Kim Castaneda, Tammie Keney, and Peggie Kresl-Hotz) to attend a Title IX investigator training.   
DISCUSSION ITEMS (Items needing discussion by most or all of President's Cabinet.)

6. State of the College
A. JAC Actions and Potential Impact on LCCC (Carol will present to start conversation.) – Carol reported on the potential impact of proposed budget cuts, qualifying the discussion as preliminary.  She explained the budget cuts would occur in the State aid received by the community colleges.  The base figures in the State aid formula will remain the same.  However, the recapture and redistribution figures are an estimate because the enrollment impact figures will change.  Those figures will be trued up in August.  State aid budget cuts will be somewhat offset by the 5.6% tuition increase, one mill fund revenues, and property assessments.  Currently, LCCC is showing a gain in the function of the formula because of shifts in enrollment, the value of the credit hour, and how efficient the College is compared to the other institutions.  However, the bottom line is the College will need to reallocate funds to support any changes to the campus environment or personnel.  Stan advised the next CREG report could dramatically alter any projections.  This year’s budget session runs from February 16th through March 9th.
B. Preliminary Discussion on the Evolution of College Council – Joe – Because the campus is asking for a broader role in decision making, Joe would like to formalize what is meant by shared governance and believes College Council would be the right group with some expansion of membership and clarification of charge.  The executive team would also need to be engaged.  The new College Council would debate, research, develop, recommend, approve, and ratify major issues/decisions pertaining to policy, budget, prioritization of new human resources, facility improvements, institutional planning, measuring effectiveness, and other major institutional changes.  Joe would be an ex-officio, non-voting member who would actively engage in shaping and facilitating conversations (College Council January 22nd Draft Minutes). To further engage the College Council in this discussion, the Council’s members will be invited to have a conversational lunch with President's Cabinet on Friday, February 10th, at noon in CCC 178/179.  Vicki will email the invitation to College Council members, Alex Barker, Jeff Shmidl, Kevin Yarbrough, Jayne Myrick, and Ann Murray.

Cabinet members offered the following for consideration:

· The prioritization of new human resources would not include filling of vacancies on existing positions. Investment in new positions would come through the budget process and allocations.
· Would the new College Council absorb the functions of the Budget Process Advisory Committee? 

· Membership selection process needs to be consistent among peer groups. 

· College Council would be a ready-made steering committee for some of the goals Joe has been directed to accomplish.

· Should the president be a voting or non-voting chair who would frame the conversations?

· Could some of the policy/procedure consultative process steps be eliminated through the interactions of College Council?

· Should Quality Council and College Council be merged into one advising group?  
· The College Council should be a recommending body for organization design and not oversee the hiring of employees.

· Joe will seek consultation on transitioning the Board from policy governance to a more traditional form of governance from either the AACC or the ACCT. 
· Operational policy should be viewed differently than Board policy. 
· The inclusion of a trustee(s) on the College Council would pose additional questions.  Is the Board operating at the policy or operational level?  The Board needs to act collectively and not individually.  

7. January 25th Planning Session Follow-up
A. Preliminary Discussion of Implementing Recommendations from the Organizational Audit – Joe reported the Board is moving to a more traditional governance model.  Trustees John Kaiser and Brenda Lyttle and Joe will be exploring how to make the transition.  The Board directed Joe during their January 25th Planning Session to reorganize the College’s executive level.  The reorganization will involve structure, not individuals. 
B. Preliminary Discussion of Prioritizing Facilities Expansion/Renovation (Please bring Campus Master Plan Documents or a laptop so you can access them online.) – Joe will develop general guidelines for refining the Phase A and B priorities of the Facilities Master Plan within the next five years.  The Board’s consensus is the UW/LCCC Building should be the number one priority.  Planning and funding mechanisms will play a major role in determining those priorities.  Joe emphasized the Board and College must not lose sight of deferred maintenance and the campus must be reassured they will be made aware of proposed changes.
INFORMATION ITEMS (Items not needing large discussion, but are important for the Cabinet’s awareness.)

8. Acting President (standing agenda item) – None at this time
9. February 1 Study Session Agenda – The agenda may be accessed at http://www.lccc.wy.edu/about/board/sessions. 
10. Lightning Round (Area Updates-FAST)
Carol – W-2s were mailed on Monday.  Sabrina Lane has begun her duties as the College’s Compliance Accountant.  The JAC is being monitored closely.  A determination has been made that 10% of each community college’s funding will be tied to course completion.  However, a formula has not been developed to determine these allocations.  Internally, budgets are due to Jayne on Tuesday, February 21st.  President's Cabinet will meet with the Budget Process Advisory Committee on Tuesday, March 6th, and will make their final recommendations on Thursday, March 8th. 
Marlene – The deans are going through completion data and discovering a better job of scrubbing data needs to take place.  No consistent trends have been found yet concerning location or delivery method.  Examination of the completion data will continue on Friday.  Continuing contract recommendations will be given to Joe in a couple of weeks.
Stan – A series of customized workshops for 2013 coding and technology changes in health care will be offered.  The changes will affect all doctors’ offices and hospitals.  LCCC is the WorkKeys Center for skill level competency testing.  Holly Frontier Refinery is one of the employers requiring applicants to complete the testing as part of their pre‑qualification hiring process. 

Grant – Received complaints on Friday about snow removal and icy patches.  Financial Aid is resolving student concerns.
Tony – Has been resolving a couple of Title IX issues.  Joe asked the Cabinet to keep Tony and Peggie in the loop on Human Resources issues.
Lisa – Asked the Cabinet for submission of good news items to her by tomorrow, Wednesday, February 1st.  The items will be submitted to the Wyoming Community College Commission for their February 22nd meeting.  The HVAC program’s success and the College’s new president were suggested. 
Peggie – Hopes to have the organizational charts updated by the Cabinet’s February 10th retreat.  This time the updates will begin at the administrative assistant level.  Peggie will email Marlene the basic job description template.  W-2s were mailed to 1,354 persons who were paid through Laramie County Community College during 2011.  
Joe – President's Cabinet evaluations will include goal setting for the year and will encompass 360 feedback.  Joe asked the Cabinet to bring copies of the organizational audit to the February 10th retreat.  When considering the assessment’s recommendations, the Cabinet will look more at function than individuals.
Respectfully submitted,
Vicki Boreing

